Girdwood Land Use Committee

Meeting on January 13, 2020
Minutes Final
Agenda Item LUC 2001-01: 
Call to order 7:03PM Brian Burnett, Chair
Agenda Approved for January 13, 2020 meeting
Kevin McDermott/Larry Daniels

Minutes approval from December 9, 2019 meeting 
Kevin McDermott/Mary Thomas
LUC Officer reports - None

Announcements & Presentations: None
Agenda Item LUC 2001-02:  None
Agenda Item LUC 2001-03: Committee reports, 3 minutes each:

Trails Committee Report (Carolyn Brodin):  Hand Tram Safety measures discussed and recommended to GBOS.  Measures include larger net, caution striping, railings, signage.  Cost estimated at $12-18,000.  Second part to reopening tram will be creation of an Operational Management Plan.  GTC has been discussing the Virgin Creek Falls trail, which is becoming braided and well outside of it’s trail tread due to use, glaciation and drainage.  GTC is considering installation of raised trail on the first part of the trail.  Additional concerns of parking and speeding on Timberline are also being worked on.  Winter Grooming has begun.  GTC has applied for a 2020 RTP grant to continue work on the Lower Iditarod National Historic Trail (IINHT), phase 2.  Projects for summer 2020 are Virgin Creek Falls Trail, Lower INHT, storm damage repairs.
Girdwood Trails (Master) Plan has been approved for Term Contract and will begin shortly.  GTC held officer elections.  Carolyn Brodin was re-elected Chair, Kate Sandberg and Barb Crews were re-elected Co-chairs.  Group is seeking a volunteer to become Treasurer.
HLB Commission Report (Mike Edgington on behalf of Ron Tenny):  Last meeting cancelled.  Most recent meeting passed 5 and 1 year plans, only comment received from Girdwood was related to the 2nd access road.
Little Bears Re-build project (Kyle Kelley): Bond proposition for new community building to house Little Bears will be on the ballot in April.  GBOS and Little Bear have reviewed ballot language.  Item will be introduced at the Anchorage Assembly this week and then will be open for comment at their meeting in two weeks. 
 
GBOS Report (Mike Edgington):  GBOS heard 2nd presentation from the Girdwood Brewery regarding food trucks and received a resolution of support.  GBOS approved no parking signs for one side of Echo Ridge and Garmish Roads.  GBOS approved funding to bridge funding gap for Girdwood Fire Dept.  Two meetings were held to discuss the Girdwood Trails (Master) Plan and ultimately approved funding for The Boutet Company to act as the Term Contractor.


Title 21, Chapter 9 Review Committee (Mike Edgington):  Group met prior to LUC meeting this evening.  Proposed changes to Commercial Parking Requirements lack one document, which will be provided to Planning.  Planning and Zoning Commission meeting can be scheduled once this is complete. T21C9 is looking at other areas of code to change, perhaps including street standards.

Housing Working Group (Mike Edgington):  Two meetings have been held since LUC last month.  One was regular general meeting, discussing the various issues related to housing: Short Term Rentals, Long Term Rentals, Accessory Dwelling Units, issues with additional development ideas, changes to code to help with housing. Topics culminate in possible need for a formal housing study and plan.  2nd meeting was a work session dedicated to discussion of a housing study and plan, reviewing a similar project by Big Sky, MT.  The Big Sky project followed a formal process that broke housing issues down in to economic aspects. 
Imagine! Girdwood (Girdwood Area Plan) (Mike Edgington):  Town Hall meeting in early summer helped to focus on specific areas for the plan:  Housing, Trails/Recreation, Economic Development/Sustainability and Transportation.  Now group will work on considering visions and goals for those areas and will meet with stakeholders to discuss and tune those visions and goals.
Old Business:
Agenda Item LUC 1906-04:  Second presentation of Alyeska Nordic Spa project (Marco Zaccaro, Z Architects, presenting).  Group is seeking LUC recommendation for GBOS Resolution of Support for the project’s Development Master plan. 

Full packet is on line at the MOA website:  https://www.muni.org/CityViewPortal/Planning/Status?planningId=17068
Girdwood Land Use Committee Meeting Agendas and minutes are available on line: http://www.muni.org/gbos
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1.5 acre development on the parcel of land along the Tram Loop Road, across from existing hotel and parking. Main structure is just under 20,000sf.  Concept is an active reward experience, eco-conscious with green roof where possible.  Year round operations that appeal to broader market than typical spa experience and encourage enjoyment existing views and natural environment from pools, hammocks, etc. Group is opting to go through Development Master Plan and has designs that will not follow the T21C9 design standards, which don’t meet the design of the use or match the design of the existing property.  Goal is not to cut trees as much as possible, siting of buildings, walkways, pools are based on keeping as much as possible in place. 

This new development will help to extend use of the resort through the shoulder season, expected occupancy is about 300, existing parking for hotel is sufficient to accommodate the increase. Water supply is adequate for operations and required fire suppression.
Construction activity will be accessed from various points, including Chair 7 road.  There will be some impact on tram loop road operations; customer access needs will be met.
Location of development is currently used for snow cat turnaround/loading.  Resort and CPG are close partners and will work through some alternate location.

Alyeska Resort will likely operate as their own General Contractor and will subcontract projects.

Expect for the current spa facilities to be repurposed.  The pool and fitness center will remain.
The resort will offer local packages.


Motion:

Girdwood Land Use Committee moves to recommend the GBOS write a Resolution of Support for the Alyeska Resort Nordic Spa Development Master Plan.
Motion by Tim Cabana, 2nd by Jerry Fox

35 in favor, 0 opposed, 3 abstaining

Motion carries

Agenda Item LUC 1907-05:  Discussion of Short Term rental impacts on community (Echo Ridge Road).

Regulation of short term rentals No specific work to report on this subject.  Housing Working Group continues to work on Short Term rental issues.  

Agenda Item LUC 1911-04:  Historic Preservation.  Kyle Kelley will meet with Girdwood-based Anchorage Historic Preservation Commissioners Conner Schor and Julie Raymond-Yakoubian.  By next LUC meeting there should be some proposals to present for historic preservation related to the Community Center building to document Little Bears and Fire Department uses in that location.

Agenda Item LUC 1912-05:  Turtle Hills Subdivision (Christina Hendrickson, via phone & Connor Scher, Z Architects)
Owners are Christina and Josh Hendrickson.  Christina is currently serving on the GBOS.  Purpose of subdividing is to build a home on the new lot and sell the cabin on the lower part of the lot. Hendricksons have been looking for a home for 8 years, currently own a condo and enjoy peace, privacy, trails available at their new property.

Subdividing property can be handled either through short plat or long plat process.  Hendrickson’s have selected long plat process.  
Group discuses that as part of that process, a community meeting must be held to receive community comments, this LUC meeting is meeting that requirement.  After comments are incorporated and packet is submitted to the MOA Planning department, there will be other opportunities on line and in person, to make comments.  Group discusses that technically no other meeting is required to be held in Girdwood physically, however the established Girdwood process for similar community issues, such as Conditional Use Permits, is that once the packet is received by staff the petitioner comes back for hearing in Girdwood at the Land Use Committee and introduction/discussion at the Girdwood Board of Supervisors.  Usually, in those circumstances, the petitioner is seeking statement of support recommended by LUC and provided by GBOS.

Property owner wants to subdivide the property, as many others on Alyeska Highway have done previously.  Most of those are achieved through creation of flag lots, which provide access along the edge of the parcel to the back portion of the lot. In this case, however, there is a Public Use Easement (PUE) along the south property line, which the owner proposes developing to create driveways to the two subdivided lots.  Owner seeks variances to road development as their intent is not to create a road or pathway up to the land above theirs.  The variances that they are considering requesting are:

Allow 16’ wide access, gravel surface, no lighting, no pedestrian path adjacent.  
Discussions with DOT indicate that DOT would support use of the Public Use Easement and removal of the existing apron that currently provides access to the Hendrickson’s cabin and the lot next door.  DOT is interested in Zero Net Effect:  creating no more entry points on to Alyeska Highway.  This has been discussed relative to several other projects, including the multifamily development proposed off of Gunnysack Mine Rd.  In addition, when the DOT worked on the Alyeska Highway and bike path 5 years ago, aprons were re-set as they had been previously, resulting in aprons located in places without platted access.  
Neighbors attending are clear in stating that they are not opposed to subdivision of the lot.

Opposition is related use of the Public Access Easement (PUE) associated with the owner’s plans & variances related to that development:
· Use of the PUE as driveway essentially to just this property 

· Personal gain through increased property value from the use of the PUE
· Use of the PUE is detrimental to the owners on either side of this lot.

Martyns may lose access to their 2nd lot

Penns may lose access to their lot from the highway & have new road cutting behind their property
Neighbors impacted negatively by new road on the PUE

· Unnecessary to create another access route crossing the bike path and entering the highway

· Unsafe to create another crossing of the path

· Cutting trees to make an unnecessary road up the PUE

· who will own this street? Who is responsible for maintenance, plowing, sanding.
· unintended consequences when variances are made to construction standards:

single lane only, steep grade, access to sewer lines.
· Variance from width means that this road is not up to any known specification 

· Purpose of this PUE is to act as access to the adjacent lots and future land development above this neighborhood.  Other access points to this property are platted via Sproat and Danish.  Regardless of variances now, eventually this access will be developed to the higher standard.
· Variances should be used to solve problems, not to benefit property owners. Setting this precedent is dangerous.

Suggestions:
Subdivide using land on the property owner’s lot (flagpole):

A) Consider traditional flagpole style using existing apron access on the north side.
In order to do this the existing cabin structure may need to move and well is also located in that area.  
B) Consider traditional flagpole style using new access on the owner’s property on the south side
DOT does not support addition of another crossing of the bike path

More recent code requirements may make this prohibitive, existing flagpole lots were subdivided before new code.

Is it possible that the existing apron is grandfathered in due to traditional use?  Not discussed in this context with DOT yet.  

Crossing of the pathway is on DOT Right of Way. No one can take from property owners what they have without compensating them for it (ie removing access to the back lot owned by the Martyns).  Access should continue between Martyn and Hendrickson property. Seek formal Shared Access Agreement and work out location for access to the 2nd lot.
Letters received from Wedeking, Waugh and Lieber are shared with the group, all oppose use of the PUE for personal gain and access to this property.

Christina thanks group for their input and will incorporate the comments into the long plat concept. For additional feedback, her contact information is provided in the meeting packet:  christina.cope@gmail.com.

Agenda Item LUC 1912-04:  LUC officer elections are scheduled for the Jan 2020 LUC regular meeting.
Group discusses LUC service, true democracy in action. No new nominations are made.  Group confirms that Brian Burnett is willing to continue service as Chair; Mary Thomas and Kevin McDermott are willing to continue service as Vice-Chairs.

Motion:
The Girdwood Land Use Committee votes to retain officers Brian Burnett, Chair and Kevin McDermott and Mary Thomas as Vice-Chairs.
Motion by Lynne Doran, 2nd by Julie Martyn

Motion is approved unanimously with 2 abstaining.

New Business: None

Pending Business:

Agenda Item LUC 1905-06:  Request for LUC recommendation for GBOS Resolution of Support for Dimensional Variance request 159 Aspen Mountain Road (Kristian Sieling, presenting)
Agenda Item LUC 1905-05:  LUC vote to recommend GBOS Resolution of Support for draft ordinance changing commercial parking requirements in T21C9 (Mike Edgington)
Request for GBOS/LUC Joint Meeting (0 of 2 in 2020): No
 
Adjourn 9:30PM
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